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1 	 | 	 INTRODUCTION

It	is	a	rare	event	that	a	patient	suspected	to	have	subglottic	steno-
sis	has	a	foreign	body	aspiration.	We	report	a	case	suspected	to	
have	subglottic	stenosis	secondary	to	partial	hanging,	prolonged	
intubation,	and	tracheostomy.	However,	surprisingly,	the	rigid	
bronchoscopy	revealed	a	betel	nut	at	the	level	of	the	carina.

Sixty	to	eighty	percent	of	foreign	body	aspiration	(FBA)	
occurs	in	childhood,	mainly	affecting	those	between	1	and	
3 years,	though	all	age	groups	are	at	risk.1	FBA	is	the	fourth	
most	common	cause	of	accident-	related	mortality	in	chil-
dren	less	than	3 years.2	Sudden-	onset	coughing	and	cyano-
sis	are	the	usual	symptoms	at	presentation.3 Nonetheless,	
a	lack	of	these	symptoms	may	lead	to	delayed	diagnosis.4

Subglottic	stenosis	is	either	congenital	or	acquired,	with	
the	 latter	 being	 encountered	 more	 frequently.	 The	 most	
common	 cause	 of	 acquired	 subglottic	 stenosis	 is	 trauma,	
which	can	be	internal	(prolonged	endotracheal	intubation,	
tracheostomy,	flame	burn	injury)	or	external	(blunt	or	pen-
etrating	 neck	 trauma).5,6	 Here,	 we	 present	 an	 interesting	
case	of	FBA	masquerading	acquired	subglottic	stenosis.

2 	 | 	 CASE HISTORY

A	 thirteen	 years	 old	 girl	 presented	 to	 ear,	 nose,	 and	
throat	 (ENT)	 outpatient	 department	 (OPD)	 of	 our	 in-
stitute	with	chief	complaints	of	shortness	of	breath	and	
throat	pain	for	4 days.	One	month	back,	she	had	made	a	
failed	suicide	attempt	by	partial	hanging.	However,	im-
mediate	 intensive	care	unit	 (ICU)	admission	and	 intu-
bation	in	a	nearby	healthcare	center	saved	her	life.	After	
5 days,	considering	her	stable	vitals,	she	was	extubated	
but	unfortunately,	she	developed	difficulty	in	breathing.	
Consequently,	 she	 was	 tracheostomized	 for	 additional	
20 days.	Following	this,	decannulation	of	the	tube	was	
done	but	she	showed	no	signs	of	improvement	and	was	
referred	 to	 our	 center.	 When	 she	 presented	 to	 us,	 she	
had	noisy	breathing	with	stridor	and	a	3 × 1	cm2	stoma	
on	the	anterior	neck.	She	had	labored	respiration	with	
an	 increased	 rate	 and	 use	 of	 accessory	 muscles.	 These	
history	 and	 clinical	 findings	 led	 us	 to	 suspect	 subglot-
tic	stenosis,	and	she	was	admitted	for	further	evaluation	
and	treatment.
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Abstract
In	rare	cases,	foreign	body	aspiration	may	present	with	similar	clinical	features	
and	CT	findings	to	subglottic	stenosis.	A	high	index	of	suspicion	and	additional	
diagnostic	techniques	may	be	required	to	distinguish	them.
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3 	 | 	 INVESTIGATIONS AND 
TREATMENT

We	 kept	 her	 under	 injectable	 antibiotics	 and	 corticos-
teroids	 and	 did	 computed	 tomography	 (CT)	 scan	 of	 her	
neck.	 CT	 showed	 “a	 soft	 tissue	 attenuating	 thick	 band-	
like	 structure	 causing	 luminal	 narrowing	 extending	
obliquely	 from	the	right	posterolateral	wall	of	subglottic	
portion	of	the	larynx	to	the	left	anterolateral	wall	of	proxi-
mal	trachea	likely	granuloma/	inflammatory	membrane”	
(Figure  1).	 Based	 on	 examination,	 and	 imaging,	 the	 di-
agnosis	of	subglottic	stenosis	was	made,	and	for	accurate	
pre-	operative	assessment	of	the	site,	length,	and	degree	of	
stenosis,	rigid	bronchoscopy	was	done	under	general	an-
esthesia.	However,	to	our	surprise,	it	revealed	a	betel	nut	
in	the	bronchus.	It	measured	2 × 1 cm2,	was	covered	with	
mucin,	 blackish	 debris,	 and	 granulation	 tissue,	 and	 was	
lodged	in	the	tracheal	lumen	just	above	the	carina	with	no	
evidence	of	subglottic	stenosis	(Figures 2	and	3).	The	betel	
nut	was	then	removed.

4 	 | 	 OUTCOME AND FOLLOW- UP

When	she	regained	consciousness,	she	could	breathe	eas-
ily	and	the	stridor	was	gone	and	her	postoperative	course	
was	uneventful.	Her	psychiatry	consultation	was	also	done	
and	was	diagnosed	as	“Intentional	Self	Harm	by	hanging	
(impulsive)	 with	 borderline	 personality	 trait”	 and	 was	
started	 on	 olanzapine.	 She	 was	 then	 discharged	 on	 2nd	
postoperative	day.	Repeat	bronchoscopic	evaluation	was	
done	after	3 months	which	was	normal.	Currently,	she	is	

on	regular	follow-	up	in	both	ENT	and	psychiatry	OPD	and	
has	no	complaints	related	to	airway	compromise.

5 	 | 	 DISCUSSION

Foreign	 body	 aspiration	 demands	 timely	 diagnosis	 and	
treatment.	History	of	choking	(most	specific),	cough,	dysp-
nea,	 decreased	 breath	 sound,	 wheeze,	 and	 stridor	 point	
toward	FBA.3	Usually	in	children,	history	of	choking	or	wit-
ness	of	the	event	are	missing,	leading	to	delayed	diagnosis	
and	increased	risk	of	complications.4	Our	case	was	unique	
as	 the	 patient	 developed	 shortness	 of	 breath	 after	 an	 at-
tempt	of	partial	hanging	and	intubation	and	tracheostomy	
to	follow.	This	history	compelled	us	to	make	the	provisional	
diagnosis	of	subglottic	stenosis	without	a	second	thought.

The	sensitivity	of	CT	scan	for	the	detection	of	bronchial	
foreign	body	(FB)	is	close	to	100%	with	specificity	between	
66.7	and	100%	and	very	few	false-	negative.7	Qiu	et	al.	found	
a	false-	negative	rate	of	about	7%,	and	it	depended	upon	en-
dobronchial	 inflammatory	 exudate,	 tracheobronchial	 ste-
nosis,	or	obstruction,	which	may	cover	up	 the	sign	of	an	
intrabronchial	foreign	body.	When	they	are	aspirated	into	
the	trachea	or	bronchus,	they	are	often	located	in	parallel	
with	the	bronchial	lumen,	so	the	layer	images	of	CT	may	
miss	the	signs	of	FB.8,9	In	our	case	also,	the	CT	scan	missed	
the	foreign	body	possibly	because	of	the	granulation	tissue	
and	inflammatory	exudate.	Sink	et	al.4	concluded	that	FBA	
presents	with	varied	symptoms	and	the	presence	of	any	ra-
diologic	 finding	suggests	proceeding	with	endoscopy	as	a	
foreign	 body	 is	 probable.	 Rigid	 bronchoscopy	 under	 gen-
eral	anesthesia	is	standard	of	care	as	a	diagnostic	and	ther-
apeutic	 tool	 in	FBA	management.10 These	statements	are	
relatable	to	our	scenario	as	well.

The	study	done	by	Karakoc	et	al.	revealed	that	inorganic	
foreign	bodies	are	more	common	in	adolescents.	Due	to	ra-
diopaque	nature	and	positive	history	of	aspiration,	this	kind	
of	FBA	is	diagnosed	promptly.	On	the	other	hand,	organic	
FBA	has	delayed	diagnosis	with	increased	risk	of	complica-
tion	like	pneumonia,	bronchiectasis,	and	bronchial	fistula,	
and	it	can	even	get	secondarily	dislodged	and	cause	acute	
respiratory	 deterioration.11,12	 However,	 Alsan	 et	 al.13	 re-
vealed	that	aspiration	of	organic	FB	is	more	common	than	
inorganic	 FB	 and	 peanut	 was	 the	 most	 commonly	 aspi-
rated	material	in	pediatric	patients.	In	our	case	also,	it	was	
an	organic	FB,	that	is,	betel	nut	and	the	diagnosis	was	also	
delayed	significantly.	Airway	stenosis	due	to	long-	standing	
foreign	body	is	underrated	in	the	 literature	as	only	pneu-
monia,	 bronchiectasis,	 and	 fistulas	 are	 described	 in	 most	
of	the	literature.	Any	impacted	FB	causes	mucosal	trauma	
to	the	airway	lumen	and	initiates	the	formation	of	granula-
tion	tissue	around	it	which	then	leads	to	cicatrization	and	
airway	stenosis.	The	process	of	stenosis	may	progress	even	

F I G U R E  1  Preoperative	CT	scan	of	the	patient	showing	
soft	tissue	attenuating	thick	band-	like	structure	causing	luminal	
narrowing
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after	removing	the	foreign	body	signifying	the	need	for	pe-
riodic	postoperative	bronchoscopic	evaluation.14	Hence,	we	
kept	our	case	in	regular	follow-	up	and	did	repeat	bronchos-
copy	in	three	months	which	was	normal.

In	 conclusion,	 foreign	 body	 aspiration	 is	 a	 life-	
threatening	condition	and	requires	prompt	diagnosis	and	
treatment	 with	 rigid	 bronchoscopy	 under	 general	 anes-
thesia.	 However,	 in	 rare	 circumstances,	 the	 clinical	 sce-
nario,	symptoms,	and	even	CT	scan	may	mimic	those	of	
subglottic	stenosis.	Hence,	a	high	index	of	suspicion	and	
further	diagnostic	evaluation	with	bronchoscopy	is	essen-
tial	to	make	an	accurate	diagnosis.
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